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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES

April 16, 2014
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Scott Wiley (Chair), Katherine Carithers, Natalie Alden, BeLinda Peeples, Karen Nuland, Megan Mauney, Leslie Goller, Sheri Treadwell
Excused: 
Also: Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman Wiley called the meeting to order at 3:03p.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Approval of minutes
The minutes of the meeting of March 17, 2014 were approved as distributed.
Continuing Business
Web site
Katherine Carithers requested that the Election Advisory Panel web page be updated to reflect that Scott Wiley is the current Chair.  Ms. Carithers also suggested that a link for the next upcoming election should be placed more prominently on the Supervisor of Elections’ home page so that interested citizens don’t have to search through several layers of menus. Leslie Goller suggested that the Supervisor’s web site needs a link with clear directions to Imeson operations center – there are two buildings and two entry roads and the SOE office is not visible from the street, so may be difficult to find with only  a street address.

Imeson operations center

Leslie Goller suggested that a prominent sign to the SOE operations center be posted on the entry road to direct voters to the office.
Canvassing Board diversity
Council President Gulliford received the letter, noted that he will not be the President when the time comes for the appointment of the next Canvassing Board, and suggested that the letter be transmitted to the next President who will be determined at the Council leadership election in May. Ms. Goller said that that letter needs to be re-sent to Mr. Gulliford for placement in his public record file and another letter prepared for the next President as soon as she/he is elected.

Assisted on-site voting
The EAP would like to have a follow-up report from the SOE regarding their efforts to reach out to additional senior congregate living facilities and provide an updated list with any additions since the last list was provided.

EAP board vacancy
The committee discussed the status of the Ed Gaston vacancy declaration letter.  Staff will produce a letter for the Chairman’s signature pursuant to the vote at the February meeting to declare the seat vacant.
Old business

Project Integrity

Leslie Goller stated that the federal government declared that Project Integrity is not legal but she has heard that the Florida Attorney General may be appealing the decision. Katherine Carithers noted that the Supervisor of Elections’ web site has a link on the home page to the Florida Secretary of State’s memo to the election supervisors on subject. 

Voter outreach – signature changes
BeLinda Peeples asked if there was anything she needed to do about providing information to the producers of the public service announcement for the upcoming elections. Sheri Treadwell said that advertising will be done by a combination of free public service announcements and some paid radio advertising. She noted that the four election supervisors in the Northeast Florida area are working on a coordinated campaign to provide basic information about changes of address, signature updates, registration deadlines, etc. The group discussed the possibility of trying to get election publicity on its own apart from the SOE’s efforts, including venues such as radio talk shows. Ms. Goller suggested that next year the EAP could sign up to participate in One Spark as a venue to distribute information to the general public and perhaps to sign up as a “creator” participant to try to raise funds for further education and outreach efforts. These ideas and others will be discussed at the May meeting.
Ethics update
Due to a scheduling conflict, City Ethics Officer Carla Miller could not be available today; the ethics orientation will be rescheduled to the May meeting.

Other
Chairman Wiley requested that a representative of the Supervisor of Elections’ office be present at the EAP’s meetings in the event that Supervisor Holland is unable to attend, given that so many of the issues require information from the supervisor’s office.
Ms. Goller asked when her term expires and when her reappointment resolution will be filed. Staff was requested to follow up with appointing authorities to determine when reappointments need to be processed.

Ms. Carithers read from the EAP’s authorizing ordinance and the group agreed that it has sufficient authority under that ordinance to pursue its own voter information efforts independently from the SOE office, disseminating general information about signature and address changes, registration deadlines, early voting dates and locations, etc. The members will contact radio and television stations to explore the possibilities for getting PSAs produced for free and will explore avenues for getting on radio and TV talk shows. Supervisor Holland arrived at the meeting and stated that he felt the EAP has full latitude to engage in its own publicity efforts apart from what the four Northeast Florida SOE offices are doing with Cox Media. He noted that there are state laws that would have to be taken into account if the EAP wanted to engage in voter registration activities; it would need to register as an official third party voter registration organization if it intends to collect completed registration forms rather than just distribute them. Mr. Holland also noted that EAP members will need to be cognizant of the restrictions of the Government in the Sunshine law and not talk about EAP business with each other outside of a noticed meeting if they collectively attend events.
Mr. Holland reported that the SOE is in the process of changing web site providers and that will provide an opportunity to reassess what information is presented on the page and what may be out of date.
Mr. Holland said that early voting for the August primary will not run for the full time period authorized because a low turnout is expected. Early voting will start on the Friday of the first week and run through the following weekend.
Mr. Holland said that there will be a mailing to all voters prior to the primary with a reminder that an absentee ballot request is only good for two federal election cycles and needs to be renewed thereafter. The SOE has sent out as many as 80,000 or 90,000 absentee ballots in recent elections, but there are only 6,000 requests in the queue at the moment.

In reference to an earlier discussion, Mr. Holland reported that signage was recently posted at the One Imeson site, both on the side of the building and a pylon sign at the entrance road. The ribbon cutting for the Imeson operations center will be on May 6th at 12:30 p.m. and the public is welcome to visit and tour the facility until 6:00 p.m. that day.

Poll worker training will start in late May and EAP members are welcome to attend if interested.

Mr. Holland said that there is only one, very minor, election proposal pending in the Florida Legislature; election legislation is generally filed in sessions following elections, not preceding them.

With regard to non-citizens on the voter rolls, Mr. Holland said that his office is coordinating with the Clerk of the Courts office to contact persons who are summoned for jury duty but disqualified for not being a citizen to warn them that registering to vote if not a U.S. citizen is a violation of state law and could be problematic if they later apply for citizenship. His office does not remove any voter unless that voter requests removal and the person’s identity is absolutely verified. He stated his interpretation of the Florida Secretary of State’s memo on Project Integrity to mean that no action will be taken before the 2014 elections, although the possibility of an appeal after that still exists. 
Staff was requested to publicly notice the EAP’s collective presence at the Imeson operations center grand opening on May 6th.
The panel’s next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, May 21st.
There being no further business, the agenda meeting was adjourned at 4:27 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 4.17.14
8:00 a.m.
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